TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

June 21, 2010

I. CALL TO ORDER

The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:07 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council President Schnack. 

II. ROLL CALL

Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President

Robert Bowen, Vice-President

William H. Murphy

Michael G. White

Ellen M. Winsor 

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor 

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III. AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS 

A)
Proclamation for Graduates Week in the Town of Jamestown.  Town Councilor Michael White read the “Proclamation for Graduates Week in the Town of Jamestown.”

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to adopt the “Proclamation for Graduates Week in the Town of Jamestown,” June 20th to 26th.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

IV. COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.  None.

V. CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if had been acted upon separately.   
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to approve the Consent Agenda.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:

1)       Adoption of Council minutes:

a)
May 17, 2010 (regular meeting)

b)
May 17, 2010 (executive session)

c)
June 1, 2010 (special session - interviews)

d)
June 1, 2010 (special meeting)

e)
June 7, 2010 (financial town meeting)

2) 
Bills and Payroll

3)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:


a)
Jamestown Bike Path Design Committee (05/05/2010)

b)
Jamestown Board of Canvassers (01/12/2010)

c)
Jamestown Board of Canvassers (05/17/2010)

d)
Jamestown Board of Canvassers (06/01/2010)


e)
Jamestown Conservation Commission (05/11/2010)


f)
Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees (05/04/2010)


g)
Jamestown Planning Commission (02/03/2010)


h)
Jamestown Planning Commission (02/17/2010)


i)
Jamestown Planning Commission (03/03/2010)


j)
Jamestown Planning Commission (04/07/2010)


k)
Jamestown Planning Commission (04/21/2010)


l)
Jamestown Planning Commission (05/05/2010)


m)
Jamestown Planning Commission (05/19/2010)


n)
Jamestown Zoning Board of Review (04/27/2010

4)
Zoning Board of Review abutter notifications

a)
Notice is hereby given that the Jamestown Zoning Board of Review will hold a public hearing May 25, 2010 at the Jamestown 


Town Hall, 93 Narragansett Avenue at 7:00 p.m. to hear the following:  Application of Dutch Harbor, LLC whose property is located at 252 Narragansett Avenue, Tax Assessor’s Plat 8 Lots 2, 463 & 597, for a special use permit under Article 82 Section 704 and Article 82 Section 301 Table 3-1 concerning lunch room or restaurant (no alcoholic beverages) and variances from Article 82 Section 302 Table 3-2 (District Dimensional Regulations) requiring a 30 foot setback from the street, 3 feet provided, Article 82 Section 1200 requiring 1 additional parking space for proposed use and 68 spaces for the existing marine, and Article 82 Section 1202 requiring that parking shall be located in the real portion of the property.  Said property is located in the CW zone and contains 31,283 sq. ft.  Applicant seeks to modify the condition of a zoning decision dated April 29, 2009 concerning preparation and cleanup time, closing time and delivery time.

b)
Notice is hereby given that the Jamestown Zoning Board of Review will hold a public hearing June 22, 2010 at the Jamestown Town Hall, 93 Narragansett Avenue at 7:00 p.m. to hear the following: Application of Mark Smith (Jacqueline Haberland, Trustee owner), whose property is located at Starboard Ave., Buoy and Ship Streets, Tax Assessor’s Plat 15 Lot 84, for a special use permit as required by Jamestown Ordinance 82-314C (High ground water table and impervious overlay district) to allow the installation of a new onsite wastewater treatment system (OWTS) and construction of a single-family, 3 bedroom house on the site as approved under development plan review by the Jamestown Planning Commission.  Said property is located in the R40 zone and contains 21,600 sq. ft.

5)
CRMC Notices:


a)
Agenda re: Semi-Monthly Meeting (05/27/2010)


b)
June 2010 Calendar


c)
Public Notice re: Application of Enrico DiGregorio


d)
Notice re: Hearing Time Change for public hearing of 07/13/2010 



to 5:00 p.m. from 1:00 p.m.


e)
June 2010 Calendar, amended


f)
Agenda re: Semi-Monthly Meeting (06/08/2010)

g)
Notice re: Location Change for workshop of 06/28/2010 to URI Bay Campus Coastal Institute Auditorium

h)
Notice re: Rescheduling of public hearing of 05/11/2010 to


06/22/2010

6) RIDEM Notices

a) Notice re: Application of Jack F. Phelan, Jr. to alter freshwater

Wetlands

7) Proclamations and Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns

a) Resolution of Burrillville Town Council re: motor vehicle excise tax reimbursement and request to the General Assembly to repeal

RIGL §44-34.1 Motor Vehicle and Trailer Excise Tax Elimination

Act of 1998 in its entirety to allow municipalities to re-establish

Mechanism for collecting revenues

b) Resolution of Exeter-West Greenwich School District re:

disagreement with RIDE funding formula and encouraging 

review of proposed formula and alternative means of calculation

c) Resolution of Town of North Kingstown re: Opposing Bill S3050
Mandating Binding Arbitration on Monetary Matters for Teacher

Contracts

d) Resolution of Town of Richmond re: Waiver of Recording Fees for

loans for March flood victims

e) Resolution of Town of Richmond re: Requesting RI General Assembly amend Title 2 Chapter 1 of the RIGL to provide that

municipally-owned bridges, culverts and other structures damaged by the March flooding be repaired or reconstructed without RIDEM permits, pursuant to Rule 6.00, notwithstanding increase in size of structures

8) Abatements/Addenda of Taxes

VI. EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT
The Town Council may seek to go into Executive Session to discuss the following items:

1)
Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) collective bargaining and Subsection (5) real estate

VII. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR,

COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS AND REPORTS

1)
Town Administrator’s Report
a)
Renewable Energy.  Town Administrator Keiser attended the RI Energy and Environmental Leaders Conference in Washington, DC on June 16th hosted by Senator Sheldon Whitehouse.  Conference speakers included Secretary of the Interior Ken Salazar, EPA Administrator Lisa Jackson and Senator John Kerry, who with Senator Joseph Lieberman co-sponsored the American Power Act.  This legislation includes a carbon tax for fossil fuel exploration and generation, making the market for renewable energy more attractive and cost competitive. Getting this legislation passed is the most critical next step for our nation’s energy future.  Secretary Salazar is committed to preserving open space and stated renewable energy will not take place in our National Parks.  Other highlights of the conference were reviewed.  Mr. Keiser stated this was a very interesting and informative conference.    
b)
JEMS Incentive Policy re: meeting date.  Town Administrator Keiser stated a work session date needs to be set in the very near future for review of the Incentive Policy with the Town Council and JEMS members.  The primary changes to the policy provide for pro-ration for incentive payouts to members who provide services during a portion of the six-month period and language clarification.  
c)
Ft. Wetherill Appraisal.  Town Administrator Keiser stated he is still waiting for three responses from appraisal firms.  The approximate cost is $3,000.  
d)
Ft. Getty non-resident access.  Non-resident, frequent Ft. Getty visitors would like to use it more often.  The $15 per day, non-resident permit is cost prohibitive.  Discussion followed regarding the sale of a fixed number of non-resident passes at perhaps $50 or $100 per year.  Many non-residents want to fish at Ft. Getty.  This issue will be addressed at a future agenda in the very near future.   
e)
Jamestown Shores Conservation Easement.  This item will be addressed under the Solicitor’s Report.    
f)
Street Lighting.  Town Administrator Keiser stated all street lights in Jamestown have been mapped by GIS.  For budgetary and other reasons, it is desirable to create a more natural setting, resulting in few street lights and lower lighting costs.  Jamestown DPW and GIS are preparing a presentation before the Town Council.  
g)
Town Hall Plaque.  Town Administrator Keiser referenced the proposed installation of a plaque inside the Town Hall entrance acknowledging the builder and architect to memorialize the effort that went into creating this beautiful facility.  The smaller plaque outside in memory of Alice Pezzuco, mother of builder Richard Pezzuco, who with his brother, Ronald, donated the cupola (a $10,000 benefit to community).  Some communities include the names of Town Council members who made the decision on the proposal.  Discussion continued.  This will be an agenda item at the next Council meeting.  
The Clerkbase presentation was rescheduled to the July 6, 2010 Town Council Meeting agenda.    

2)
Solicitor’s Report.  Town Solicitor Peter Ruggiero 
a)
Superior Court Judgment re: Reynolds Case.  This regards a subdivided lot deemed illegal by the Zoning Official.  The Superior Court determined the division of land was proper and legal under the rules, regulations and laws in effect at the time of the subdivision (1962 or 1963) and overturned the Zoning Board of Review’s appeal.  No further action is required.  
b)
Jamestown Shores Conservation Easement.  Solicitor Ruggiero forwarded the document to Jamestown Land Trust attorney Quentin Anthony for review.  Under the easement, the town will maintain ownership, with the Jamestown Land Trust holding the development rights, protecting the land in perpetuity.  The lots currently have different residential zones, and could be zoned open space.    
3)
Finance Director’s Budget to Actual Report.  The report relates to actions taken by the General Assembly this year to balance their budget.  Municipalities will lose half of the last quarter payment for the motor vehicle excise tax reimbursement.  Jamestown’s revenues from cash investments are down due to the economy.  As town expenditures are lower than budgeted, the town will end up with a surplus and in the black (by at least $150,000).  
4)
JEMS April/May Report.  The report is referenced.
5)
GZA First Quarter 2010 Report.  Town Administrator Keiser stated variances in the report are the result of fluctuating conditions due to natural changes. There are no exceedances of Federal or Safe Drinking Water standards.  It was acknowledged that GZA Reports are chronically late.  
VIII. PUBLIC HEARING

1)
Adoption of Revised Code of Ordinances, Town of Jamestown, published by Municipal Code, Chapters 1-82, dated November 2, 2009.  Solicitor Ruggiero stated this is a requirement that our Code is updated as outlined in the Home Rule Charter.  There are no substantial changes, just text formatting and elimination of superfluous language.  Town Council President Schnack opens the Public Hearing.  There were no Town Council comments.  There were no public comments.        
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to close the Public Hearing.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to adopt the Revised Code of Ordinances, Town of Jamestown, published by Municipal Code, Chapters 1-82, dated November 2, 2009, as advertised.   Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS
None.

X. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept Communications #2, #3, #4, #5, #6, #8, #9, #12 #14 and #18.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The Communications approved consists of the following:   

2)
Letter from RI Housing to Tax Collector Jean Gabriele re: Madeline Walker Act update  

3)
Letter from Town of South Kingstown re: Jamestown Resolutions in support of Bill H7014 Bridge Safety and Returning the America’s Cup Races to Newport

4)
Memorandum from RI Stormwater Solutions re: Informational sessions (05/26/2010 and 06/02/2010) on final draft of Stormwater Design and Installation Standards Manual 

5)
Letter from Town of Portsmouth re: Congress of Councils confirming their participation

6)
Letter from Jamestown Tree Preservation and Protection Committee re: draft 2010 Comprehensive Plan Community Survey impact on trees

8)
Letter from Town of Middletown re: Congress of Councils confirming their participation.  

9) 
Letter from STARR re: invitation to informational meeting for new coastal flood hazard analysis and mapping for Newport County

12)
Letter from Jamestown Chamber of Commerce thanking the Town Council for reimbursing one-half the cost of restoration to the “Welcome to Jamestown” signs ($3,250.00) 

14)  
Invitation re: 2010 Attorney General Open Government Summit, 07/30/2010, 9:00 a.m. – 12:30 p.m., Roger Williams University Law School

18)
Letter from Lorraine Brothers to Jamestown Highway Department regarding Deck Street water problems 

19)
Invitation from Southern RI Volunteers to “Celebrating Volunteerism” 06/23/2010, 1:00 p.m. to 4:00 p.m.  

1)
Letter from US Department of the Interior Director Jonathan B. Jarvis re: concern his agency may be unable to find the Weaver’s Cove Offshore Berth Project (pending release of DEIS) consistent with the Taunton River National Wild and Scenic River designation under the Wild and Scenic Rivers Act of 1968.  Councilor Winsor commented on the cleanliness of the river and the efforts that brought it to its current condition.  The letter from DOI (received 05/17/2010) is noteworthy and brings attention to the statement by Director Davis “I am concerned that the Department of the Interior will be unable to find this project consistent with the Taunton Wild and Scenic River designation under the Wild and Scenic Rivers Act of 1968, as required by FERC.”   

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept the communication from the US Department of the Interior and forward a copy to the Jamestown Committee on LNG Threat.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

7)
Letter from Weaver’s Cove Energy re: request for copies of presentation materials, minutes and notes from LNG WG presentation of 05/17/2010.  Councilor Winsor commented on the behavior of the organization; the Committee on LNG Threat is meeting in the Conference Room and Hess/Weaver’s Cove is filming it.  Concern is expressed for the community.  Hess/Weaver’s Cove has extensive financial resources and is very aggressive.  

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to send a copy of the letter to the Jamestown Committee on LNG Threat.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
10)
Letter from Town of Little Compton re: Congress of Councils and declining Jamestown’s invitation to participate.

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept the letter.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

11)
Letter from City of Newport re: Economic Symposium 06/15/2010, 6:00 p.m., at CCRI Newport Campus.  Due to the length of time between meetings, Council members were not informed of the symposium, and did not attend, though it was posted on Chamber of Commerce website.  In the future, time sensitive communications will be emailed to Council members.
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept the letter.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
(13)
Letter from Friends of Jamestown Youth re: requesting the Town Council fund the 501(c)3 application fee of $400.00.  Joan Goldstein of Friends of Jamestown Youth was in attendance and stated the group has been meeting regularly since January.  Their focus is to supply programs for the youth of Jamestown and support existing programs.  When applying for grants FJY is denied because they do not have the 501(c)3 designation.  FJY is asking the town to cover the application fee so they can apply for grants.  There is Council discussion of whether this is appropriate.  This entity is affiliated with the Recreation Department, a town agency.  Funds to pay for the application should come from the Recreation Department budget.  

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Ellen Winsor to approve the request, subject to budget restrictions.  
Discussion.  It was not known if this had been done previously.  Other groups were referenced and discussed.  Could other groups make the same request?  Solicitor Ruggiero stated this is a town-funded, affiliated agency.  Factual distinction was discussed.  It is appropriate to fund without the RFP process, and it is the Council’s prerogative to approve or disapprove such requests.  There is discussion of other Recreation Department entities/facilities that may be covered under the same 501(c)3 corporation.  The Council expressed support for the group’s efforts.  
Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
15)
Letter from Police Chief Tighe to Town Administrator Keiser re: Retirement of Acting Lieutenant Franklin T. Watson.  A Proclamation of thanks should be prepared for Acting Lieutenant Watson for his many years of service to Jamestown.
A motion is made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept the communication.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
16)   Letter from Conanicut Island Art Association re: Proposal for Town Hall art/signage/weekend hours.  CIAA has three objectives:  

· One piece of art per year to be purchased by the Town for an ongoing art collection to be displayed at Town Hall (to be funded by a sponsor) 
· Town Hall be open one week night and one weekend day during the summer to facilitate viewing and sale of art (staffed by CIAA member)
· Plaque or sign affixed to the exterior of Town Hall noting the CIAA Gallery (with reference to sponsorship).  
More information is required.  CIAA member Don Miller addressed the request and the association’s commitment to art, the people of Jamestown and giving back to the Town.    This item will be placed on a future meeting agenda for further discussion with more information.    
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to accept the communication.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

17)
Letter from Conanicut Marine Services to Chief Tighe re: Safety issues on Wood Pile Pier at East Ferry.  John Murphy and Bill Munger referenced this incident and people getting hurt, and this communication should be included in any discussion going forward.  This issue will be addressed under New Business.  
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept the communication.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.


XI. LICENSES AND PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to approve the One Day Event/Entertainment License Applications listed and waive the fee for non-profit organizations (a, b and e), subject to all Town licensing conditions.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
The Licenses approved consists of the following:   

1)
One Day Event/Entertainment License Applications
a)
Applicant:
Jamestown Rocket Hogs


Event:

Independence Day Fireworks


Date:

July 3, 2010


Location:
Mackerel Cove Beach

b)
Applicant:
Saint Matthew’s Episcopal Church

Event:

Annual Summer Sale

Date:

July 17, 2010

Location:
87 Narragansett Avenue

c)
Applicant:
Narragansett Bay Wheelmen

Event:

Rhody Roundup

Date:

July 11, 2010


Location:
Ft. Getty Pavilion

d)
Applicant:
Debora Lichtenstein

Event:

Lichtenstein/Delaughter Wedding

Date:

July 16, 2010

Location:
Ft. Getty Pavilion

e)
Applicant:
Conanicut Island Art Association

Event:

Art Show Opening

Date:

June 24, 2010

Location:
Jamestown Town Hall

f)
Applicant:
Allison Seelig


Event:

Seelig/Ryan Wedding


Date:

June 26, 2010


Location:
Ft. Getty Pavilion

g)
Applicant:
Agnes Cotter Filkins


Event:

Filkens/Quicksall Wedding


Date:

June 27, 2010


Location:
Ft. Getty Pavilion 

2)
Exhibition License with Vendors Application

a)
Applicant:
Central Baptist Church

Event:

June Festival

Date:

June 26, 2010

Location:
Central Baptist Church and Town Hall Parking Lot

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the Exhibition License with Vendor’s Application for Central Baptist Church and waive the fee, subject to all Town licensing conditions.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

XII. OPEN FORUM
1)
Scheduled request to address.  None
2)
Non-scheduled request to address.  Bucky Brennan asks if he can speak to the Wood Pile Pier issues under XIV. Unfinished Business 9) Wood Pile Pier re: Rules of use.  The Council responds in the affirmative.    
Councilor Winsor inquires how much is left over at the end of the budget year, for the last five years, and placed in the General Fund from unexpended balances.  Town Administrator Keiser states it is approximately $200,000, and he will obtain this information and email it to Council members.    

XIII. APPOINTMENTS AND RESIGNATIONS

1)
Affordable Housing Committee 

a)
Two (2) vacancies exist on the Affordable Housing Committee terms ending May 31, 2013.   if favorable appoint:
i.
Request for reappointment:  Heather Lopes & Debra Murphy 

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to reappoint Heather Lopes and Debra Murphy to the Affordable Housing Committee for the three-year term expiring 05/31/2013.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
2)
Board of Canvassers  

a)
One (1) vacancy exists for Alternate on the Board of Canvassers, unexpired term of Carol Nelson Lee to March 31, 2013. if favorable appoint:
i)          Request for appointment:  Arlene Petit & Kenneth Newman

ii)         Letter of recommendation from Jamestown Democratic Town Committee

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Robert Bowen to appoint Arlene Petit to the Board of Canvassers Alternate position for the unexpired term to 03/31/2013.  
Discussion.  Ken Newman is an excellent candidate as well.  Arlene has been with the Town for a long time, and based on the last Financial Town Meeting, she would add order to the Court.  

Back to the vote on the motion.  Robert Bowen and Ellen Winsor vote yes.  Michael Schnack, William Murphy and Michael White vote no.  Motion fails by a majority vote in the negative.


A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to appoint Ken Newman to the Board of Canvassers Alternate position for the unexpired term to 03/31/2013.  Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White vote yes.  Ellen Winsor votes no.  Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.  
3)
Planning Commission

a)
One (1) vacancy exists on the Planning Commission term ending December 31, 2014. if favorable appoint:
i)         Request for appointment:  Dan Lilly, Rosemary Enright & Abigail Campbell-King

All three candidates are very qualified, making this a difficult decision.  Discussion continues.  
A motion was made by Michael White with second Robert Bowen to appoint Dan Lilly to the Planning Commission for the four-year term expiring 12/31/2014.  Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White vote yes.  Ellen Winsor abstains.  Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.    
4)  
Town Buildings and Facilities Committee 

a)
Two (2) vacancies exist on the Town Buildings and Facilities Committee, terms ending May 31, 2011 and May 31, 2013. if favorable appoint:
i)          Request for appointment: Mary Meagher

ii)
Request for reappointment: Duncan Pendlebury

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to appoint Mary Meagher to the vacant position for the unexpired term to 05/31/2011 and reappoint Duncan Pendlebury to the three-year term to 05/31/2013 on the Town Buildings and Facilities Committee.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

5)
Tax Assessment Board of Review

a)
One (1) vacancy exists on the Tax Assessment Board of Review, term expiring May 31, 2013. if favorable appoint:
i)          Request for reappointment: Stuart L. Rice, Jr.

ii)         Letter of recommendation from Anne M. Livingston

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to reappoint Stuart L. Rice, Jr. to the Tax Assessment Board of Review for the three-year term expiring 05/31/2013.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

6)
Resignation letters

a)
Betty Kinder re: resigning from he Fire Department Compensation Board

b)
Betty Kinder re: resigning from the JEMS Compensation Committee

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to accept the letters of resignation from Betty Kinder from the Fire Department Compensation Board and JEMS Compensation Board.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
XIV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS
1)
Wind Turbine Grant/Financing Options.  Town Administrator Keiser stated he wanted to give the Council an update this evening on the ARA monies or the Renewable Energy Grant, but he has not heard any announcements through the Governor’s Office, and we will have to wait (seeking in whole or in part $1,250,000).  Any additional information will be forwarded to Council members as soon as it is received.  
2)
Energy Efficiency Grant.  Town Administrator Keiser stated he is meeting with WCRPC Executive Director Jeff Broadhead tomorrow at 9:00 a.m. to discuss moving forward with the Energy Efficiency monies through the ARA Stimulus Program.  
3)
Hess/Weaver’s Cove LNG Facility.  Councilor Murphy asks that items 3) and 5) be referred to the Committee on LNG Threat.   Councilor Winsor stated she will be reporting to the Town Council on item 5).  Councilor Winsor referenced FERC correspondence indicating that the EIS for the Weaver’s Cove project will be addressed in the fall.  She attended the War College’s forum representing the LNG WG to address the Weaver’s Cove project.  She discussed the issues with Admiral Weiscoff and other energy experts and gave the Admiral a copy of the LNG WG powerpoint presentation.  Councilor Winsor stated the City of Fall River no longer wants to deal with Hess/Weaver’s Cove. 
4)        Congress of Councils – LNG Threat.  Members of the Committee on LNG Threat were in attendance and gave the Council an update of their activities to date.  Chair Dan Wright stated the Committee wants to lend their support to the Congress of Councils and appreciates the Council’s efforts and background work.  Vice Chair Dick Lynn offered to act as Project Manager, as he has had experience and can help with the overall plan.  Their next meeting is Thursday, June 24th at 7:00 p.m.
Council Vice President Bowen stated Middletown and Portsmouth have accepted the invitation to join the Congress of Councils, and Little Compton has declined.  We are hoping to have a quorum of each Town Council attend the meetings.  He asked the Committee on LNG Threat to encourage a quorum representation from the participating  Councils so that a Resolution can be proposed and addressed without having to go back to the respective City and Town Councils for approval, causing delays.  Copies of the contact letters, other pertinent correspondence and documents will be forwarded to the Committee on LNG Threat by the Town Clerk.  The Committee members plan to contact (Newport County) Council members urging attendance and participation in the Congress of Councils.  Per Solicitor Ruggiero, an entire Council could attend and vote on any issues, as long as the meeting is posted in compliance with the Open Meetings Act and is held in an accessible public meeting place.  Councilor Winsor asked if Hess/Weaver’s Cove could film meetings of the Congress of Councils.  Solicitor Ruggiero stated they will be open public meetings, and Hess could attend and film them.  It was asked if some information could be protected by Executive Session discussion.  Solicitor Ruggiero stated yes, as long as it is in compliance with RIGL §42-46-5(a).  Chair Wright and Solicitor Ruggiero have reviewed executive session guidelines and the law.  The Jamestown Committee on LNG Threat, in conjunction with the Town Council, will set a date, time, location and agenda for the Congress of Councils.  Discussion continues.         

5)
LNG Senate Task Force Final Report: Overview of Report per Councilor Ellen Winsor.  Councilor Winsor stated the report was forwarded through Senator Charles Levesque (Dist. 11).  She thanked Senator Theresa Paiva-Weed who formed the Task Force and invited the LNG WG to testify, along with Gordon Carlton, Liaison to the Coalition for the Responsible Siting of LNG.  FERC has jurisdiction over siting LNG berths, and there is an effort to move the decision-making back to the states.  Councilor Winsor recommends the Town of Jamestown become an Intervener in order to receive information.  The Committee on LNG Threat will discuss Intervener status.  Councilor Winsor stated available information indicates there is no need for this facility.   
6)
LNG Working Group re: Resolution.  This issue has been on past agendas.  Councilor Winsor stated the Resolution has been revised and further stated that the following have signed onto the Resolution:  Fall River, Warren, Portsmouth and the Pokanoket Tribe of the Wampanoag Nation.  Bristol has viewed the Resolution and forwarded it to their Town Council; Save Bristol Harbor is sending a letter of support; and the Resolution is on Tiverton’s Town Council agenda.  Council President Schnack stated as no new Resolution is before the Council, they will take no action.  Councilor Winsor will forward a new Resolution to the Committee on LNG Threat for their review and presentation to the Congress of Councils.  The LNG WG gave their powerpoint presentation to the Committee on LNG Threat this evening.  
7)
Traffic Committee re: Resident parking requests.  Council President Schnack stated the Traffic Committee met April 8th in open session and read the committee’s recommendation into the record as follows:   
a)
Coronado Street – Recommendation:  replace old “No Parking Here to Corner” signs.  
b)
Knowles Court – Recommendation:  restrict parking on north side of Knowles Court from Holmes Court to Coronado, requiring a change to the parking ordinance.  
c)
Green Lane – Recommendation:  Parking Committee prefers truck delivery parking on Green Lane as opposed to Narragansett Avenue.  Town Planner will coordinate with the Narragansett Café owner regarding delivery times.    
d)
West Ferry – Recommendation:  Provide official striped “Loading Zone” at the end of the wharf limited to 15 minutes, requiring a change to the parking ordinance.  The Parking Committee also recommends organizing parking at West Ferry in accordance with prepared site plan. Public Works Department will provide movable curb stops to define the center parking and parking along the wharf.  
Town Administrator Bruce Keiser, Town Planner Lisa Bryer, Police Chief Thomas Tighe and Town Engineer Mike Gray participated in the meeting.  Area residents attended to express their concerns.   

Coronado Street and Green Lane.  Residents were concerned with Coronado Street and Green Lane regarding traffic movement on narrow side streets onto Narragansett Avenue (by the Narragansett Café).  A 20 ft. setback is required, which is believed to be adequate.  The recommended “No Parking Here to Corner” sign is missing from Coronado Street and will be replaced and enforced.  The resident who brought the issue forward was equally concerned with large delivery trucks parked by the Jamestown Press building, making it impassable for two-way traffic.  There is no off-street parking available for delivery trucks, so they tend to park on the sidewalk to allow traffic flow.  We will work with the Narragansett Café to coordinate hours of delivery when the bank is closed in order to use the bank parking lot and alleviate traffic problems.  
Knowles Court.  Resident Eric Lexow expressed his concerns regarding EMS vehicles traveling west on narrow Knowles Court.  Disallowing traffic between Holmes and Coronado will assure there is adequate passage for JEMS vehicles. 

West Ferry Wharf.  Of great importance is the creation of a loading zone at West Ferry Wharf at the westerly end so that those accessing the touch-and-go can get out of there quickly.  Maximizing the number of vehicles that can be parked to the end of the wharf is very important.  Boaters and visitors at West Ferry need to organize themselves.  Curb stops and diagonal parking are discussed and the parking diagram referenced.  Roping off the area with stanchions may achieve better parking and be cost effective as a first approach.  

Non-resident and Overnight parking.  Overnight parking is not allowed at West Ferry Wharf.  Boaters go out for extended periods of time, leaving their cars.  This area is reserved for residents only, with no overnight parking.  There are 51 non-residents accessing their moorings in this area, and the old ordinance needs to be revised, which states “residents only.”  Increasing public access and minimizing parking on residential streets is desirable.  Solicitor Ruggiero should prepare an ordinance for public hearing and adoption to address the issue.  
Public comments:

Bucky Brennan.  Mr. Brennan thanked Town Administrator Keiser and Chief Tighe and referenced the current ordinance that specifies “resident parking only” but it is never enforced.  Demarcation of the loading zone would be helpful.  Mr. Brennan stated neighbors are concerned with parking spaces on a diagonal, as it will cause difficulty when carrying equipment.  Town Administrator Keiser stated he and Town Engineer Mike Gray visited the area, also feel that angle parking by the outhauls is not a good idea, and current practices will continue for this year.  Mr. Brennan referenced parking issues at Dutch Harbor, non-conformance, and the property closed off to parking. He feels the commercial operator should provide parking as was done in the past.  Mr. Brennan presented the Council with his report on waterfront access at West Ferry with pictures, demonstrating areas closed off to parking.  Discussion continues.  The report will be kept on file.  

Paul Levesque.  Mr. Levesque referenced parking and loading problems at Coronado and Cross Streets.  Large delivery trucks turn off Narragansett Avenue and travel through the narrow neighborhood streets.  As a result, neighbors have been asked to move their vehicles and delivery trucks have had to back all the way out as they cannot make turns.  Concern was expressed for young families with children, as this creates a safety hazard.  Discussion continues.  Mr. Levesque asked for “Local Traffic Only” street signs.  

Cynthia Levesque.  Ms. Levesque stated she presented pictures representing parking and loading issues to the prior Council in August 2008.  Requests were made for smaller delivery trucks, and Chopmist Charlie’s has tried to comply.  Ms. Levesque suggested current signs be replaced and “Local Delivery Only” signs be installed to accommodate businesses as well as public safety.  Drivers having neighbors move their vehicle is not right.  In other communities delivery people are advised to use smaller trucks and given a time frame for delivery.  She is concerned for public safety and asks the Council to take her suggestions under consideration.  
Town Administrator Keiser thanked the Levesque’s for their comments and will come back to Council with recommendations for improvement.  Solicitor Ruggiero stated the Town will work on a policy before moving forward with any ordinance development and adoption.  All signage must go through the Town Council.  The Traffic Committee is ad hoc.  The three parking restriction revisions report recommended by a prior Traffic Committee for Narragansett Avenue were referenced:  

1. Change time frame for two-hour parking on Narragansett Avenue 

2. Move parking on Walcott from east side to west side (enacted immediately)

3. Crossing at end of Narragansett Avenue

4. Review/Report of loading zone issues on Narragansett Avenue 

As Narragansett Avenue is a State Road, the proposed changes (1 & 3) were forwarded to the State for approval, but the Town has not heard back.  Town Administrator Keiser will check on the status of the State approval (1 & 3) and review the loading zone recommendation (4), which Chief Tighe may have and is part of the record.    

Larry Eichler.  Mr. Eichler thanked the Traffic Committee for their efforts to assist with parking issues.  Mr. Eichler referenced overnight parking.  Discussion follows regarding how much long term and overnight parking is required, the number of moorings and the need for parking for mooring holders, and where such parking should be located.  Town Administrator Keiser will report back to the Council with information and recommendations.  Signs requiring updating and replacing are referenced, including “No Trailer Parking” signs.      
8)
Clinton Avenue Parking Issues.  Council Vice President Bowen stated this item was added to the agenda due to area residents’ concerns, which are similar to those expressed this evening by other residents of narrow downtown streets.  There is discussion of allowing parking on one side only, residents parking on the street rather than driveways, and the current construction project at the Narragansett Avenue end of Clinton Avenue.  Town Administrator Keiser will look into this and report back to the Council.    
9)
Wood Pile Pier re: Rules of use.  Town Administrator Keiser referenced the Parking Monitor and stated that no major issues have been reported to his office.  The Parking Monitor has a radio and can contact the Police Department if needed.  Part of the Parking Monitor’s duties includes educating the fishing people and boaters at Wood Pile Pier so that they understand the rules.  Bill Munger’s concerns are noted, and no incidents have been reported to date.  Discussion followed regarding extending the Parking Monitor’s hours of work at fishing piers after 6:00 p.m.  Approximately $2,500 would be needed, with funding from the Harbor account.  There is discussion of installing cameras at the Pier with direct Dispatcher surveillance of the touch-and-go, 24/7.  The Rules for Public Access were discussed and reviewed, including time limits for the touch-and-go (30 minutes unless posted). Updated signs with the new rules are in production; signs will also display the phone number to report issues.  The Rules were developed at the direction of the Council as a result of discussion at the 05/17/2010 meeting. Discussion continued.      
10)     Beavertail Lighthouse Museum Association re: Request for funding.  Town Administrator Keiser stated during budget work sessions the Association requested funding support for capital improvement.  They were directed to come back to the Council after budget process.  Tony Antine and Varoujon Karentz are here representing the Beavertail Lighthouse Museum Association.  A brief history and current condition of the Beavertail Lighthouse was explained, as well as the need for funding for preservation work.  The Association expects 30,000 visitors this year.  $327,000 was spent for exterior renovations, and the exterior is now in very good shape.  The extensive interior work needed is referenced and discussed, including extensive basement water, mold and rodent problems and obsolete plumbing, electrical and heating systems.  The Association hopes to expand the museum into the vacant Keeper’s Quarters.  Last year the Town gave them $12,000.  They are requesting Town support so they can continue their project this year and next year. The Council tour of the facility was referenced; this is a beautiful place that needs to be maintained.  Funding from the Town gives the Association leverage when seeking grant funding.  Lengthy discussion continues. Town Administrator Keiser stated there is some money available through the Contingency account for the current year.   
A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to grant the request for funding from the Beavertail Lighthouse Museum Association in the amount of $10,000 from the Contingency account for the current fiscal year, and if possible, fund $15,000 next fiscal year.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.           
11)      DAS Network re: Request to set new utility poles.  Carly Cowher from DAS Externet Systems was in attendance.  Extenet requests permission to install two new 45’ Class 3 wooden utility poles at East Shore Road, near Potter Cove, and North Main Road, north of Weeden Lane before the Route 138 entrance, for north end improved cell phone reception.  Cell phone dead zone were referenced; anyone in those areas will not have cell phone service to call 911 in an emergency.  This will also increase paging capabilities for first responders.  Discussion continues.  The issue is siting two new poles for better service.  

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to approve the DAS Extenet Systems request to install the two new 45’ Class 3 wooden utility poles.  Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White vote yes.  Ellen Winsor votes no.  Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.    

12)
Committee/Board/Commission Vacancies

a)
Fire Department Compensation Committee – 1
b)
JEMS Compensation Committee – 1

c)
Zoning Board of Review  Alternate – 1  
Vacancies will be advertised.  

XV. NEW BUSINESS

1)
FY 2010-2011 State Budget re: Motor Vehicle Excise Tax.  Final actions by the General Assembly gave authorization to cities and towns to tax all but $500 of motor vehicle values.  Jamestown has taken the status quo approach.  Our 2010-2011 adopted budget reflects a $1.00 increase on the property tax; 17 cents of that is attributed to the lost Motor Vehicle Excise Tax reimbursement from the State.  This will be reviewed next year.  
2)
Proposed Emergency Medical Services consulting study.  The updated proposal was distributed by Town Administrator Keiser.  The purpose of the study is to conduct an EMS services review.  There currently exists a split system of EMS responsibilities between JEMS and the Jamestown Fire Department.  JEMS is being trained for Advanced Life Support, and will apply for certification.  Communications and quality of equipment issues are referenced.  Town Administrator Keiser stated the quality of care supplied to our citizens is of great importance; he met with JEMS and JFD leadership numerous times.  The Town of Jamestown wants quality care for its citizens and the appropriate service for our money.  A third party evaluation of the services provided is needed.  The scope of work outlined in the proposal is very comprehensive, and the $10,500 fee is a worthwhile investment of Town funds.  This is a two-month process, with a final report ready in October.  Can our services handle a disaster with LNG?  The survey should include a review of our capabilities in the event of a catastrophic event.  This is very inclusive.  The consultant worked with The Trust and comes highly recommended.  Their assessment of the Jamestown Police Department policies and procedures, funded entirely by The Trust, was referenced.  The Trust will contribute $1,000 in funding.  This is a sole-source provider and a bid process is not required.  

JEMS Incentive Policy.  The Town Council referenced the Incentive Policy and asks if a meeting should be scheduled to review it with JEMS or wait until the consulting study is completed.  Discussion of the proposed Incentive Policy continued.  Ambiguous language in the policy is referenced.  Town Administrator Keiser will research work session dates and contact Lennart Nilsson of JEMS.  
A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to accept the proposal by Municipal Resources, Inc. in the amount of $10,500 for the EMS Services Review.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.      
3)
Town Officials with voting powers on Town committees.  Council Vice President Bowen added this agenda item, as many established committees had town officials as the driving force.  Perhaps committee charges, situations, quorums and voting powers need to be reviewed and modified, with each committee looked at individually.  With Town staff on committees, there may be strong influence to meet during the day when citizens are not available, squashing outside influence.  Discussion continues.  Any issues and/or suggestions will be directed to Town Administrator Keiser for review and discussion at a Town Council Meeting.    
4)
Resumes as a requirement with Applications for Town Committees (new appointment and reappointment).  The Council needs an indication why an applicant is qualified.  A resume requirement could be listed on the application form.  The Council doesn’t want to inhibit volunteerism, but needs some background information.  Town Administrator Keiser will take care of this administratively.
Public comment:

Bucky Brennan stated his agreement and suggested there be verification of full time residence on the application form. Solicitor Ruggiero stated residency for school purposes is different from residency to serve the Town.  Mr. Brennan’s suggestion will be taken under advisement.
5)
Board of Canvassers re: attendance at meetings and stipends.  Several documents are referenced.  It is important for alternate members to attend meetings.  A vacancy is forthcoming for a Republican alternate member.  
6)
Town Building and Facilities Committee re: Alternate position term expiration date change to May 31st annually (currently November 1st).  The date can be changed when the next appointment comes up.  
XVI. EXECUTIVE SESSION 

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) and Subsection (5) to discuss collective bargaining and real estate.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) and Subsection (5) the following vote is taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss collective bargaining and real estate:  Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.  

The Jamestown Town Council reconvened its regular meeting at 10:38 p.m.  The Jamestown Town Council entered into Executive Session at 10:04 p.m. by unanimous vote and that session has now ended by unanimous vote.  Council President Schnack announced there were no votes taken in Executive Session.  

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Ellen Winsor to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session.  Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye. 

XVII. ADJOURNMENT
A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to adjourn the regular meeting.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The regular meeting was adjourned at 10:39 p.m.

Attest:

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC

Town Clerk
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